City Council Minutes
April 15, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

APRIL 15, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, April 15, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order.  
ATTENDANCE

Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Jesse McCurry, Kevin Archer, Chase Blasi, and Daniel Thurnau with Shawna Glasscock absent.  Councilmembers-elect Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins and Mike Kraus were also present.
Staff members present were James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Councilman Blasi requested a moment of silence to honor those lost in the Boston tragedy. Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
Approval of the minutes of the March 18, 2013
B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance No. 13-03-02

C.
Approval of the March financial reports

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve the minutes of the March 18, 2013 meeting.  Councilman Archer second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0.
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve consent agenda items B and C being the Appropriations Ordinance No. 13-03-02 and the March financial reports.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
3.
SWEARING IN OF NEWLY ELECTED COUNCIL MEMBERS
Mayor Spexarth thanked Daniel Thurnau and Kevin Archer for their service on the Council.  
Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk administered the oath of office to Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins and Mike Kraus.

4.
ANNUAL APPOINTMENTS
Mayor Spexarth requested the Council appoint a President.  

Councilwoman Scroggins nominated Councilman Blasi.  Councilman Kraus second the nomination.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 with Councilman Blasi abstaining. 
Mayor Spexarth presented the appointment of Carl Maughan as the Interim Municipal Court Judge due to the current judges’ appointment to Sedgwick County District Court by Governor Brownback.  He informed the Council that a number of attorneys inquired about the position and stated interviews would be held before the next meeting.  Councilwomen Scroggins and Reichenberger offered to be included in the interviews.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council uphold the recommendation of Mayor Spexarth and approve the appointment of Carl Maughan as Interim Municipal Judge.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.

5.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Mayor Spexarth presented information regarding the Governing Body Institute and asked any interested Councilmembers to contact Diana to register.  He stated the City Clerk would be forwarding them the legislative alerts and SCAC information. He presented information on an educational meeting hosted by the City of Wichita concerning draught issues.
6.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
Mayor Spexarth called on Ms. Betsy Anderson who informed the Council of a newly formed coed softball league and requested approval to have coolers of adult beverages in Colwich Memorial Park at the Ball Complex during the months of August and September.  The consensus of the Council was for the City Clerk to research how Mt. Hope and Garden Plain handled this matter and they asked the City Attorney to draft an ordinance amending the appropriate section of the City Code.
7.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to approve the insurance renewal with Employers Mutual Company – John Welch and Dustin Brown, Madrigal and Welch

Mr. John Welch, Madrigal and Welch, introduced Chris Williams and Dusting Brown, also with Madrigal and Welch and stated he was semi-retired and that Mr. Williams and Mr. Brown would be presenting the renewal in the future.  Mr. Welch presented an overview of the 2013 premium and reviewed the areas of increase.  The reasons for the 10% increase appeared to be due to large rate increases in worker’s compensation nationwide, the diminished rate of return on investments and the Affordable Healthcare Act being implemented in 2014.


Councilman McCurry moved that the Council approve the renewal of the City’s liability insurance up to $47,047.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.
B.
Review of the request to approve the insurance renewal with Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Kansas for employee health insurance benefits

Mayor Spexarth presented the request to approve the insurance renewal with Blue Cross and Blue Shield and explained the grandfather clause along with the potential ramifications if changes were made to the coverage.

There was discussion regarding the challenges in shopping for health coverage due to the current health status of one employee, the formula prescribed by past Councils now locked in under the grandfather clause by Blue Cross and Blue Shield, and the total impact on the budget being unknown at this time due to two employees changing coverage.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the insurance renewal with Blue Cross and Blue Shield.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay. 
8.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

A.
Heritage Festival


Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, questioned the Council’s direction on the holding of the Heritage Festival in 2013. She asked for support and help from the Council and suggested a smaller venue keeping the theme “This is Our Town”.

There was extensive discussion regarding declining attendance, lack of community volunteers and the impact on attendance by having a tournament and the festival in different locations. The committee expressed the desire to keep the vendors local and possibly ending the event with a movie.  Discussion continued regarding potential budget constraints, changing the festival to every two years instead of annually and the need to solicit businesses involvement.  
9.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS 
A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer reported on the progress of the levy inspection report with Mayor Spexarth estimating the cost to rock the levy between $7,500 and $10,000.  Mr. Mabry reported on the need to seed and remove vegetation on top of the levy and in the valley of the drainage culvert to prevent erosion and deterioration.

Mr. Mabry requested approval for a change order on the 5th Street Reconstruction project for the removal of various sections of curb and gutter, the installation of wheelchair ramps, and inlet adjustments at a cost of $7,953.80.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve $7,953.80 from the capital improvement funds.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
B.
Library - The monthly report was included in the packet for review.
C.
Fire – Chief Banz stated the monthly report was included for Council’s review.  
D.
Maintenance – Mr. James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent presented the monthly report.  There was discussion regarding the replacement of the master meters at the wells delayed due to parts, the age of the water meters, and the need for cleaning Brookmeadow lift station frequently due to inappropriate disposal of items.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.  There was discussion regarding the number of tickets and warning tickets issued during the month and the need to write more tickets to deter speeding verses generating additional revenue.
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, stated he had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and distributed to each Councilmember their Statement of Substantial Interest for review as required each April.  Each Council member reviewed their Statement of Substantial Interest and made any necessary corrections.
10.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of Appropriation Ordinance No. 12-04-01

B.
Approval of the fireworks application submitted by the Lions Club
C.
Approval to allow a special fireworks social event in the Colwich Memorial Park
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the temporary special event permit and cereal malt beverage license for the Colwich Ball Club.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the fireworks permit for the Colwich Lions Club.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman McCurry moved that the Council approve the Appropriation Ordinance No. 13-04-01 as presented.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0. 
11.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Reichenberger, Scroggins, and Councilman Kraus had no further comments.

Councilman Blasi asked the Councilmembers, while serving on the Council, what they hoped to accomplish and their goals for the community.  

Councilman McCurry thanked Ms. Morrison for her volunteer work on the festival, and expressed a love for the community and stated his goal was to get input regarding growth, rates, and expectations through community involvement.  

Councilwoman Reichenberger agreed with Councilman McCurry, she expressed concerns for declining enrollment in the school, the need to market both the school and community, to focus on the cleaning up of the community and promoting business growth.

Councilman Kraus questioned if a business could succeed in Colwich due to the size of the community.
Councilman Blasi staed the public opinion survey done in the past supported Councilwoman Reichenberger’s concerns and suggested a citizens beautification group be developed to address some of the concerns.  

Mayor Spexarth reviewed the projects past Councils completed and improvements made in the Community. He highlighted the equipment purchased and street projects accomplished through grant funds applied for by staff, and the improvements to Colwich Memorial Park.  He encouraged the Councilmembers to visit the departments, talk to the department heads about concerns or questions, and the authority that each Councilmember had inside and outside of Council meetings.
Mayor Spexarth discussed the challenges for developers wanting to purchase land and fill the development quickly to turn a profit being prohibitive in Colwich, the timeframes it was taking to fill County Hill and ICM 2nd Addition, and the impact development along 21st Street would have on the business community in Colwich.  

Councilman Blasi clarified that annexation discussion would take place in May.  Mayor Spexarth reported on Councilman Thurnau intended involvement, the City Clerk’s work on the documentation being complete and that annexation would be ongoing.

Councilman Blasi questioned the status of a city pool, the survey showing the support to place a question on an election ballot for citizens to vote on whether to issue bonds for a pool, and the need to do a pool to assist in marketing young families to live in Colwich.  There was discussion regarding the challenges in staffing, supplies, and loss of revenue to operate a municipal pool.
Mayor Spexarth requested volunteers for the Park Committee and detailed who comprised the committee being:  two Councilmembers; three from the City-at-large being Mary Ann Morrison, Mary Alice Carlisle, and Lucy Stahl and three from the Ball Club being Steve Wappelhorst, Tony Brand and Andy Buessing.  
Councilman Blasi moved to approve Councilwomen Reichenberger and Scroggins to be on the Park Committee with Councilwoman Scroggins acting as president.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Mayor Spexarth reported on the progression of the walking trail with the installation of the culverts stating that Winter Construction would perform the concrete work.  He stated that a citizen comment was received from the Colwich website complimenting the maintenance department on the great job they did during the recent snow event.  Mayor Spexarth reported that he nominated Quality Solutions for a Business Appreciation award.

Mayor Spexarth gave the new Councilmembers instructions on how to get something on the agenda and asked the Council to call the City Clerk for more information they may need or questions they may have about anything on the agenda.
12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested a motion to recess to executive session for 30 minutes for non-elected personnel for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, City Clerk, as well as the Department Heads, employees and volunteer firefighters.
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council recess to executive session for 30 minutes for non-elected personnel being the department heads, employees, volunteer firefighters and everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, and City Clerk beginning at 9:30 p.m.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council move out of executive session at 9:50 p.m.  Councilwoman Sharon Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council recess to executive session for five minutes at 9:50 p.m. for the discussion of non-elected personnel.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman McCurry moved that the Council recess out of executive session at 9:55 p.m.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.

13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Kraus moved for adjournment at 9:55 p.m. Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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